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PERRYSBURG, OHIO  ZENOBIA SHRINERS May 2025

Shriners 
International

THE ZENOBIA HADJI 
A Record Of The News, Tidings & Events of the Zenobia Shriners,  

Whose Members Are A Part Of 

“THE WORLD’S GREATEST PHILANTHROPY”
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T

RECORDER’S

OFFICIAL CALL OF THE POTENTATE: 
NOBILITY OF ZENOBIA 

MONTHLY STATED MEETING 

Thursday, May 8 
at 8048 Broadstone Boulevard 

Perrysburg, OH 43551 
Stated Meeting 7:30 p.m. 

ATTEST: MARK HARRIS, RECORDER 

Zenobia Website: www.zenobiashriners.com

The Pote s Notes 

A CUT ABOVE 
THE REST

Noble Jim Winnie, age 100, receiving his 60-year award.

Greetings Nobles, 
Another month has gone by, and it feels like the year is going 

fast. Lots of events took place in March, such as the Circus and the 
Walleye game. The Circus was a lot of fun and we had several new 
clowns help out this year. The Walleye game was fun, as usual, and 
exciting as they won in overtime. 

The Divan represented Zenobia at the 4th, 5th, 10th, and 11th 
District Grand Master’s Receptions. It is always good to support 
the Masonic Districts. 

Unfortunately, we had to cancel the meat raffle, due to lack of 
ticket sales.  

On April 12, several of the Divan attended the Ohio Shrine As-
sociation meeting held at Aladdin Shrine in Columbus.  

On April 13, we held the children’s Easter Egg Hunt. Hopefully, 
we had a good turnout for it. 

Everyone needs to get their tickets purchased for the Mud Hens 
game, if you have not already done so. The game is on Saturday, 
May 10. 

Tickets for the dueling pianos are on sale also. Please get your 
tickets early. Tickets are $45 per person, which includes appetizers. 
If you have never been to a Dueling Piano show, it is a lot of fun. 
This event is on Friday, May 16. 

I hope everyone is selling onions. Orders needed to be turned 
in by April 18. 

The ladies will be having another night of fun during the stated 
meeting in June. Ride with your Noble and come and join us. 

Respectfully yours, 
Kevin

Well, it has been about four 
months since I took over as 
Recorder and Business Man-
ager for Zenobia, and I have re-
alized that the hardest task, for 
me at least, is to come up with 
something to say in this col-
umn. Do I rehash what is going 
on at the Shrine over the com-
ing months? No, that is for our 
Illustrious Potentate, Kevin 
Ridgeway to do.  

Do I bore you with numbers, 
trends, flow charts and such? 
Not exciting. 

Maybe what I can do is 
point out or bring up issues I 
have come across and bring to 
your attention interesting 
items that come across my 
desk. This sounds better, let’s 
try that. 

First, when it comes to re-
serving the Temple or a room at 
the Temple for a meeting or an 
event, make sure you CALL the 
Shrine to reserve the space. 
Please do not just “pull me 
aside” at a meeting and ask if it 
is available, then assume a re-
servation has been made. Even 

if I happen to say the space is 
available, make sure you 
CALL, so I can double check 
and put it in the calendar while 
we are talking. This will save 
us both a lot of grief in the end.  

Second, here is an interest-
ing event and date I want to 
bring to your attention. The Ze-
nobia Hillbillies annual Soup 
Spectacular!!! This wonderful 
event will take place on the af-
ternoon of Sunday, May 18, at 
the Temple. I’ve attended the 
last few years and even took 
the opportunity to join the Hill-
billy Clan. There are many dif-
ferent soups to sample and vote 

on in the soup competition. An 
extra bonus, at the Soup Spec-
tacular, both Nobles and ladies 
can join the Hillbillies and “ex-
perience” the initiation cere-
mony! 

Personally, I am in most all 
the appendant bodies in Ma-
sonry, and I must say, the Hill-
billy initiation is one of the 
most fun and unique experi-
ences I have been through in 
my Masonic journey. So do not 
miss out. Come to the Soup 
Spectacular on May 18 and join 
the cousins. 

Peace, Nobles. 
Mark
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PETITION FOR INITIATION AND MEMBERSHIP
ZENOBIA 
SHRINE 

8048 Broadstone Blvd. 
Perrysburg, OH 43551 

419-661-9200 
 

For Office use only: 
Creation 
Number:_____________

 TO THE ILLUSTRIOUS POTENTATE, OFFICERS AND NOBLES OF ZENOBIA SHRINE, 
SITUATED IN NORTHWEST OHIO: 

 
I, ____________________________________________ hereby declare that I am a Master Mason in good standing in 

(Please Print Your Full Name) 
_________________________ Lodge, Number__________ Located in_______________________________________ 
                                                                                                                                           (City & State) 
Which is a Lodge recognized by or in amity with the Conference of Grand Masters of North America. Furthermore, I have 
resided at my current address for not less than 6 months, as required by the Bylaws of Shriners International. I respectfully 
pray that I may be made a Noble of the Mystic Shrine and become a member of Zenobia Shrine. 
 
If I be found worthy, and my request granted, I promise to conform to the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of Shriners 
International and the Bylaws and Ceremonies of Zenobia Shrine. 
 
Birthplace _____________________________________________ Date of Birth ______________________________ 
 
Were you ever a DeMolay? __________ If so, what was the Chapter name and location?_________________________ 
 
Profession or Occupation______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Have you previously applied for admission to any Temple of the Order? _______Where? __________ When? ________
 
Residence Address _____________________________________________________________________________________ 
                                 (Street)                                                                                                                          (County) 
 

____________________________________________________________________________________ 
                                 (City)                                                                             (State)                                       (Zip) 
 
Business Address ______________________________________________________________________________________ 
                                 (Street)                                                                                                                          (County) 
 

_____________________________________________________________________________________ 
                                 (City)                                                                             (State)                                       (Zip) 

Home Phone _________________________________________ 
 
Business Phone_______________________________________ 
 
Email Address________________________________________ 
 
Wife’s Name_______________________ Fez Size___________ 
 
Signature_____________________________ Date___________ 
 
Recommended and Vouched for on the Honor of 
 
Noble_____________________________ Member #_________ 
 
Noble_____________________________ Member #_________ 

For Office Use Only 
 

Elected on ___________ Created on ___________ 
 
$____________ Received on__________________ 
 
Balance $__________ Received on_____________ 

o M/C  o Visa  o Check  o Cash 
 

Account # _________________________________ 
 
Expiration Date _____________ Check _________ 
 

INITIATION, DUES & FEES $195.00 

ZENOBIA 
SHRINE  

HILLBILLY'S 
2025 SOUP  

SPECTACULAR 
MAY 18 at ZENOBIA TEMPLE 

Taste and judge many homemade  
varieties of the best tastin soup  

in the area! 
Enjoy our skin type all beef hotdogs  

along with your soup  --   
and all of this for  FREE! 

We hope you enjoy everything so much  
that you will want to give us a donation! 

Just show up at the Temple at 1:00pm 
and enjoy yourself!! 

Everyone is welcome!!!!

The first regular meeting of 
2025 was held March 27, at the 
Tiffin Elks Club, at 6 p.m., with 
a fine pork dinner! There were 
27 Nobles, ladies and guests! 

President Ken Egbert Jr. wel-
comed Nobles and ladies, Rob 
Orchier gave the invocation, 
Ken Egbert Jr. lead the Pledge 
of Allegiance to the United 
States of America flag.  Intro-
ductions were made of Tiffin 
Shrine Club officers: President 
Egbert, Vice President Rob 
Ochier, Second Vice President 
Tim Norville, Past Presidents 
KYCH and Zenobia Divan!! 
Secretary/Treasurer Jeff Kuhn 
was excused while at his Florida 
home.  

The minutes were read of the 
TSC December 14, Christmas 
party by the secretary’s new as-
sistant, Shelly Potts.  President 
Egbert spoke about Tiffin Shrine 
Club’s Christmas party for all 

Zenobia, Nobles, ladies, family 
and friends.  

Ken Foy was given life mem-
bership to TSC for his 10 years 
of service being secretary and 
treasurer.  

President Bill Brunn read the 
names of the TSC 2024 deaths: 
Robert Beeler, 87, January 7, 
2024; Jim Warren, 67, January 9, 
2024; Joseph E. Steininger, 88, 
January 11, 2024; Gerald E. 
Wheatly, 9?, April 8, 2024, and  
Jerry Crouch, 78, December 13, 
2024. 

Tiffin Hornet Director Bill 
and Al Linke have been working 
on the unit and suburban, getting 
ready for cleanup for the April 
2025 parade season! 

Ambassador John Avers in-
troduced CR Scott Harder to 
talk about upcoming Zenobia 
events. 

The 50-50 was won by Me-
lissa Linke and the Lottery Tree 
was won by Deb Wilkinson. 

Tiffin Shrine Club held a 
dinner meeting with ladies, at 
Fort Ball Pizza Palace, on April 
24. 

Jeffrey Kuhn, PP06   
TSC  Secretary/Treasury 

 

Tiffin 
Shrine Club

The flowers are blooming, the 
tree buds have become leaves 
and the Patrol trykes are getting 
tuned up and humming! Parade 
season is fast approaching, so 
loosen up your wrists and get 
ready to ride one. Patrol has sev-
eral parades targeted and will be 
adding more. Become a part of 
this crowd-pleasing experience.  

Our next Euchre Tournament 
is later this month on the 29th. It 
is open to the public and is a fun 
night. See our ad elsewhere in 
the newsletter for more infor-
mation. We have been having a 
super turnout. Register now to be 
included. 

We are meeting at Charlie’s in 
Maumee, on the first Thursday 
of each month. Please join us and 
see the many things being 
planned. Also, on the third and 
fourth Thursdays we play Euchre 
at Zenobia. Come, relax and fine 
tune your euchre skills. We are 
here for fun and fellowship. 

Our group is growing. Plan 
now to join in the summer ex-
citement as a Patrol member.

Patrol
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SHRINERS SHOULD BE FAMILIAR WITH AND VISIT THESE WEB SITES: 
www.shrinersvillage.com                beashrinernow.com

2025 CIRCUS
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POTENTATE
BALL

J U N E  7 T H  7 P M

HA N C O C K  H O T E L

6 3 1  S .  M A I N  S T .

F I N D L A Y ,  O H I O

ZENOBIA SHRINE

F O R M A L  A T T I R E

B L A C K  T I E  O P T I O N A L

$ 7 5 / P P

R S V P  S H R I N E  O F F I C E
4 1 9 - 6 6 1 - 9 2 0 0

D O O R S  O P E N  A T  6 P M

Ladies Night
June 12, 2025 at 6:30 pm

September 4, 2025 at 6:30 pm

SAVE THE DATES

Ride with your noble
and join the ladies for

some fun!

AT THE STATED MEETING

Nice outfit!

WATER BUFFALO 
HAVE FUN 

BOWLING WITH 
FRIENDS AND 

FAMILY
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2211 N. Oak Park Ave. 
Chicago, IL 60707
SHRINERSCHICAGO.ORG

One Children’s Plaza – 2 West 
Dayton, OH 45404

SHRINERSOHIO.ORG   

ADVANCING OUR CARE
Shriners patients past, present 
connect through support groups
“We really felt that there was a need for our patients 
to connect with other burn survivors to share their 
common experiences and help build each other up.”

That is how Shriners Children’s Ohio’s Lisa Meister, 
OTR/L, and Lori Boerger, her support group co-chair 
and a social worker in care management, describe the 
inspiration for the virtual peer-mentoring group, SOAR 
(Survivors Offering Assistance in Recovery). Read more 
about the heartwarming connections here: 
https://qrco.de/bftz19

We’re here to provide the most AMAZING CARE anywhere for every 
child with burn and plastic surgery needs!

Most children are born with 昀at feet and grow 
out of the condition by age 6. But in some cases, 
昀atfoot persists and causes pain that requires 
medical treatment, especially in kids with 
orthopedic conditions such as cerebral palsy. 

At the 2025 Shriners Children’s State of Science
Conference, Karen Kruger, Ph.D., from the Motion 
Analysis Center at Shriners Children’s Chicago, 
presented how weight-bearing CT, a 3D imaging 
technique, may help guide treatment options. 
Her study, among the 昀rst to examine weight-
bearing CT on pediatric patients, will compare 
the new technology with traditional 2D X-rays 
currently used in clinical care. 

Shriners Children’s Chicago researcher presents how 
weight-bearing CT scans may guide treatment options

EUCHRE  
FUN NIGHT 

Open ‐ Individual Tournament 
$15 Registration 

All Masons and Ladies are invited! 
Thursday, May 29, at Zenobia 

Doors open at 6:00 for sign in,  
play begins at 6:30 PM 

Contact Dick Fries (419‐346‐6373) to register 
Bar (donation), light snacks provided 

Just bring your FUN side! 
Advanced registration, please 

Provided by Zenobia Patrol 

GOOD CROWD ATTENDS DENDARAH 
SPAGHETTI LUNCH

Greetings from all of the 
Campers, 

As we head into May, we see 
several holidays – Mother’s Day 
on the 11th. If you still have 
your Mom with you, do some-
thing special for her!!  Then on 
the 17th it’s Armed Forces Day. 
We salute the men and women in 
all branches of the service!! 
Then on the 26th – Memorial 
Day – where we honor all who 
have paid the ultimate price in 
their service to our country!! 

YES!! This is the month most 
campgrounds open for the sea-
son!! HOORAY!! We can finally 
roll our camping units back out 
into the sunshine! (And maybe 
wash the winter gloom and 

grime off of them!) 
What have we been doing? 

On Sunday, March 9, we assem-
bled at Daddy and Kay’s restau-
rant in Fostoria. wenty members 
and guests enjoyed  a good meal 
at a new (to us) place. We were 
very happy with the meal and 
the atmosphere! Thank you, 
John and Brenda! 

Next was our last Camp In for 
the year. On April 12, Jean led us 
to Wayne, Ohio, where we en-
joyed a meal at the Country 
Farm House restaurant. We have 
been there before and it is al-
ways good!  

After that, it’s Camp Out 
time!! Rod and Ellen will be our 
Wagon Masters and, as of this 
writing, the campgrounds are 
not open. They will have to wait 
another week to make our reser-
vations! More next month! 

Until then – KEEP THE 
CAMPFIRES BURNING!!! 

   Rod

 ZENOBIA CAMPERS

Twenty Campers and guests met March 9, at Daddy and Kay’s.  



Greetings Nobles, 
Hopefully, you have ordered 

your Vidalia onions, as they will 
be here any day now. Those de-
licious orbs are a great way to 
celebrate grilling season and the 
warmer weather.  

Many other events will be 
taking place in and around Zeno-
bia. This month, alone, are Ci-
gars under the Stars, Mud Hens 
game and Dueling Pianos, just to 

mention a few. Join in the fun 
and fellowship as often as you 
are able. All will be listed in the 
Findlay SC Newsletter and in 
the monthly Hadji.  

Please consider attending a 
Findlay SC meeting sometime 
this year, if you are able. Meet 
and converse with your officers 
and fellow Nobles.  

Findlay SC meets on the first 
Saturday of each month at 10 
a.m., after the Blue Lodge 
breakfast in the Findlay Masonic 
Complex, 303 Osborn Avenue, 
Findlay. Call, text or email 
Chuck at 419-306-9559/cm 
4570@yahoo.com, with any in-
quiries.
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Mary Holman

DISTRICT 
GRAND  

MASTER’S  
RECEPTIONS

Greetings from YOUR Hill-
billy TURKEYFOOT CLAN 
#75.  

The Friday, May 2, meeting 
will be at Charlie’s Taverna, 

1631 Toll Gate Drive, Maumee 
at 6 p.m.  

Spring blessings and better 
health for all.     

‘TALL TIMBER’

Hillbilly 
Notes

Findlay 
Shrine Club
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At left: Lady Tiffany Harder 
and young fan. 
 
At right: Potentate Kevin 
Ridgeway and Lady Renee.

ZENOBIA 
SHRINE 

MEMBERS  
ATTEND 

MARCH 23  
WALLEYE 

GAME

JUNE 2025

MAY 2025

Greetings Nobles, 
We hope everyone had a 

wonderful Easter, despite all the 
rain we had last month. Here’s 
hoping we have a sunny and 
pleasant May! 

In March, six drivers drove a 
total of four trips. Three of them 
were to Chicago and one was to 
Erie. April is looking to be a bu-
sier month. There are four trips 
already scheduled before the 
18th of April and three trips are 
consecutive days. If you are re-
tired and able to drive, call or tell 
a Roadrunner you’d like to help. 

Safe motoring and see you at 
the next Shrine meeting.

Zenobia 
Roadrunners

Hidey-Ho Nobles, 
Greetings one and all, as we 

get closer to the beginning of 
summer and the beginning of 
our parade season. We hope to 
have our 1924 Model T Fire-
truck up and running before the 
season is over.  

Some of our Clowns have 
purchased their own vehicles to 
ride in parades. They vary from 
scooters to Tin Lizzies.  

Our main fund-raiser, Clown 
Golf Outing, is coming up Sat-
urday, June 14. Sponsors and 
players are greatly needed and 
appreciated.  

We can always use more 
Clowns and invite any Noble, 
who is interested, to contact us 
or come to one of our meetings. 
Help is always available and 
graciously given.  

We meet on the third Thurs-
day of each month at the Clown 
building, 1545 Payne Avenue, 
Findlay. Doors open by 5:30 
p.m., and we eat at 6:30 p.m., 
business meeting follows. All 
are welcome to attend, but 
please call ahead to let us know 
if you’re coming. Call, text or 
email Chuck at 419-306-9559/ 
cm4570@yahoo.com, with any 
inquiries.

 

CLOWNS



Page 16                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    May 2025

Today. Tomorrow. Together.

8883 Browning Dr. 
Waterville, Ohio

bmcohio.org

Assisted and Independent Living • Memory Support

2025 - ZENOBIA’S CLUBS & UNITS A-to-Z 
Schedule of Meetings - Some of the Who, What & When of Zenobia 

UNITS                                        Who to Contact                 Phone No.                   Meets 
CAMPERS                                           John Weslow                               419-618-1906                     2nd weekend (May-October); 2nd Sunday (November-April) 
CLOWNS                                             Chuck Insley                               419-306-9559                     3rd Thursday 
DIRECTOR’S STAFF                          Sonny Bunde                              419-474-6022                     3rd Tuesday 
HIGHLANDERS                                  Dave Coy                                    517-263-6468                     3rd Tuesday at Zenobia 
HORNETS                                           Rob Ochier                                  567-220-9676                     3rd Wednesday at Tiffin Temple 
JEEPSTERS                                       Jack Green                                 419-457-6488                     3rd Monday 
LANCERS                                           Jerry Denny                                419-389-4962 
LEGION OF HONOR                          Boyd Durain                                419-957-8404                     2nd/4th Monday (2nd E-Board, 4th Dinner Meeting) 
MARKSMEN                                        John Weslow                               419-618-1906                     1st and 3rd Thursday at 7:00 p.m. at Zenobia 
MOTORCYCLE ESCORT                   Randy Sikorski                            419-262-2152                     1st Tuesday 
MOUNTED PATROL                           Leroy Williams                            419-346-2189                     TBA 
MYSTICS                                            Howard Shirling                           419-409-0687                      
PAST MASTER UNIT                          Jim Taylor                                    419-704-4407                     Variable  
PATROL                                               Kenneth Janicki                           419-351-9823                     1st Thursday 
PILOTS                                                Jeff Hamons                                419-304-0011                     3rd Thursday 
PIT MASTERS                                     Dave Hefflinger                           419-265-3339                     3rd Monday at 6:30 p.m. at Zenobia 
ROADRUNNERS                                Bruce Tuttle                                 419-265-1195                     10 a.m. second Saturday of Jan./Mar./May/Sep./Nov. 
TEMPLE GUARDS                              Al Linke                                       419-699-6822                     1st Tuesday 
WATER BUFFALO                              John Mann                                  419-661-9200                     Meetings TBD 
WISEGUYS                                         Robbie Franks                             419-514-9666                     3rd Friday at 6:30 p.m. 

CLUBS 
FINDLAY                                           John Hayes                              419-788-3496                   1st Saturday a.m. (usually) 
FIRELANDS                                     Tom Gilbert                               419-668-5715                   1st Monday (usually) 
FREMONT                                        Steve Kelly                               419-603-2696                   3rd Thursday 
NORTHWEST                                  Keith Winnie                             419-782-6347                   4th Thursday (usually) 
OTTAWA COUNTY                           Lyle Oberhaus                          419-707-1962                   Meetings TBD 
TIFFIN                                              Ken Foy                                    419-618-1193                   4th Thursday (usually) 
VAN WERT                                       D. Chris Wilson                         419-447-6882                   Contact for schedule 

AFFILIATES 
CABIRI                                              Dennis Gable                            419-603-8053                   2nd Thursday at 5:30 p.m., before Stated Meeting 
DENDARAH COURT #10                 Alisha Stout                              419-680-6614                   AlishaTy@hotmail.com 
HILLBILLY’S CLAN #75                    Lyle Oberhaus                          419-707-1962                   1st Friday of the month, except July, Aug. and Dec . 

(It is the responsibility of the Units - Clubs - Affiliates to report any additions or corrections to the Hadji Editor or Zenobia Recorder) 
Units - Clubs - Affiliates — Check Your Mail Box at the Shrine 

Nobles, remember to check out all the latest news about our Shrine events and your unit on the E Hadji at www.zenobiashriners.com.

IF THERE ARE ANY ERRORS IN THE LIST BELOW, CALL THE OFFICE AT 419-661-9200

SUPPORT YOUR HADJI  
ADVERTISERS

Whoo-hoo! to the Divan for a 
successful Ceremonial on March 
8, bringing in nine new 
members. That was followed by 
a fun and exciting circus (well 
done, Ill. Sir Durain) and now 

waiting on those delicious 
onions (hope you turned in your 
order). Now, on to the many Ze-
nobia summer events! 

Each PP has been taking a 
turn in providing meals for 
meetings. If you were not able to 
attend in April, you missed a 
great display by Ill. Sir Seney. 
Let it be known that PP’00 still 
can “put it on”! 

As a unit, we are getting our 
part ready for the Sportsmen’s 

Extravaganza. Our beef raffle is 
underway. Manning the table 
will be key, so we hope each of 
you can spend some time work-
ing it. We will be making our do-
nations from the profits by 
October. 

Our next meeting is Thurs-
day, May 8, at 6 p.m. Arrive be-
fore 5:45 and dine with us. Great 
fellowship with those who ap-
preciate all that you have con-
tributed to Zenobia.

#8

On Sunday, March 30, more 
than 40 Water Buffaloes and 
friends gathered at Interstate 
Lanes for a fun afternoon of 
bowling. It was good to see 
about a dozen kids and grand-
children participating, which 
supports the family-oriented 
approach of our unit. Pictures 
may be found on our Facebook 
page. Thank you to our Grand 
Poobah, Jeff Hamons, for mak-
ing arrangements for this 
event. 

Next on the agenda is the 
initiation of new Water Buffa-
loes and those who are in, but 
missed the last one. It will be 
held on Sunday, May 4, at 2:00 
p.m., at Zenobia. Doors will 
open at 1:00 for the new initi-
ates.  

Petitions are available at the 
Zenobia office. The initiation 
fee is $50 for Shriners, $25 for 
ladies (associate member), and 
$1 for kids under 18 (auxiliary 
member). There are no dues! 
We will accept petitions right 
up to the time of the initiation.  

The town of Bedrock is 
looking forward to welcoming 
new residents.  

Come be a part of the fun!
The Slate Chipper  

Mark your calendars for Saturday, November 1, to attend the Shriners Children’s 
Ohio Celebration 2025: A Legacy of Healing. This is a great opportunity to hear from 
our doctors, meet some of our amazing current and former patients, and learn 
about what makes Shriners Children’s Ohio the best place to treat children with 
burns, cleft lip and palate and craniofacial conditions. Registration for the event and 
hotel accommodations will be available online.  Contact Troy Hawkins, Isaac 
Demarest PP or Dennis Gable PP for more information. 


